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Report dated Tuesday, Sept. 3 (Still at Position N44 13 595, W76 28 821; Kingston, Ontario)

We've been in Kingston two weeks, and we just can't seem to drag ourselves away.  Everything we need is walking distance.  But the real reason is that we've been having too much fun with two couples we've met "on the wall".

Jutta and Heiko are a delightful German couple who have been living aboard their 35-foot aluminum-hull sailboat "Momo" for over four years.  They are cabinetmakers by trade, and redid the interior of their boat themselves.  They've traveled the Mediterranean, the Canary Islands, and the Bahamas.  But what has been of immense value to us is that they just arrived last week after completing the trip through the ICW from Miami to Oswego; the very trip on which we are about to embark.  We are overwhelmed by their generosity, as they have given Ron all the info we will need.  But more importantly, they are sharing tips you just don't get out of books.  We seem to have a lot in common.  The hours fly by when we are together, and twice already we've talked until the wee hours of the morning.  Jutta has her American HAM license, and they are using Winlink too.  So we'll be able to keep in touch. 

Our immediate "wall mates" were Christel (formerly a nurse and now an educator) and Doug (a fireman) from Toronto (but dreaming of moving to Kingston).  They brought their motor cruiser to Kingston on a trailer, and had quite the comfy setup (VCR/TV too). They were against a low-lying dock that gave them a place to set up their portable picnic table.  It was just like camping. (They even had a sweet Golden Retriever.)  Each of them had a great sense of humor, and hanging out with them was a blast (and another very late night).  It was really disappointing to have to say goodbye to them Sunday, as they had to get back to work.

We were going to leave yesterday (Labor Day), but the night before we ran out of propane.  Since we knew we couldn't have our bottle filled in the US (it doesn't comply with current regulations), Ron tried to find somewhere nearby, but to no avail.  It has also been too windy for a small boat to make the trip to The Main Ducks, which is the logical halfway stop on the way to Oswego.  Procrastination is paying off, though.  A fellow Montrealer named Claude, whom Ron spoke with a few times re. His trip south a few years ago, dropped by this morning with his truck after delivering his boat to its winter storage on Prynyer Cove.  He was in the neighborhood and thought he would see if we had been able to refill the propane bottle.  He drove Ron to the Canadian Tire store and back for the refill.  Thank goodness!  We weren't allowed to transport propane on the bus, so Claude saved Ron's having to walk there and take a taxi back.

We are still amazed at how helpful and friendly are the other "boaties" (nickname for people who have lived on a boat for several months/years).  It really does seem to be a brotherhood; a second family so to speak.

If the gods are willing (and are not conspiring to give us another excuse for staying in Kingston), we plan to leave tomorrow.  

Deborah

